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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, September 7, 2007
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Let me add my words of welcome to the members of the Board and the USM community to the first Board meeting of the new academic year.  I especially want to welcome Tom Slater and Student Regent Richard Scott to their first meeting as “official” members of the Board.  I also want to “formally” welcome Senator P.J. Hogan, who has joined the USM as Associate Vice Chancellor for Government Relations.
We have several important matters to cover today, as well as the Regents’ Staff Awards to present, so I will keep my report brief.  First, however, there are a few noteworthy items I would like to highlight:

I begin with our “host” today, the Universities at Shady Grove (USG) and its Executive Director, Stewart Edelstein.  The Universities at Shady Grove is a truly remarkable institution, providing access to more than 50 of the USM’s best and most popular undergraduate and graduate degree programs.  With Shady Gove III now open—enabling USG to TRIPLE its capacity to 6,000 students—USG continues to build a bright future.  This is truly a magnificent facility, with modern classrooms, state-of-the-art computer labs, leading-edge distance learning capabilities, and so much more.  Stew, I congratulate and thank you, and the entire USG “family.”
As you know, as USG grows, one of the new programs it is offering is the Doctor of Pharmacy from the School of Pharmacy at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), helping to meet a critical workforce shortage.

UMB also has had an impressive summer in other ways as well:

· The School of Nursing has entered into a partnership with the U.S. Army Nurse Corps to help address the nursing faculty shortage. 
· More than 30 children between the ages of 5 and 16 got a taste of medical school throughout July and August when the University of Maryland School of Medicine held its first Mini-Med School for Kids . . . a tremendous example of community outreach in this “Bicentennial Year.”
· And the Institute of Human Virology (IHV) received a $43 million grant from the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief as well as a $15 million grant from the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation.  

Of course, given that the Gates funding was initiated and orchestrated by the University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute (UMBI), President Jennie Hunter-Cevera and her “team” deserve significant credit and congratulations as well.
Another piece of impressive news that touches upon two of our institutions . . . . Rita Colwell, former UMBI President and University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) faculty member, was awarded the National Medal of Science at a White House ceremony this past July.

University of Maryland, College Park, also had the honor of being named one of the Top 15 Green Colleges and Universities by Grist, an online environmental magazine.  And, once again, UMCP received high marks in the U.S. News & World Report undergraduate rankings:

· UMCP is 18th in the ranking of national public universities. 

· With the release of these rankings, UMCP has 29 programs overall in the magazine's top- 10 rankings (undergraduate and graduate), and 90 programs in top-25 rankings.

Both Towson University (TU) and Salisbury University (SU) rank in the top-10 in the U.S. News & World Report rankings in the category of Public Universities-Master's (North).
SU also received recognition in the Princeton Review’s “Best Colleges” ranking and Newsweek Kaplan's “Most Interesting College” ranking.

In other Towson news, the National Science Foundation has awarded a $2 million grant to TU to support “Towson Opportunities in STEM (TOPS).” The five-year project, which became effective on August 1, is a partnership between TU and Baltimore City Community College. 
University of Maryland University College (UMUC) was named one of the top 10 online colleges in the world in the 2007 edition of The Best & Worst Online Degree Programs. In addition, 10 UMUC degree programs have been ranked as among the best values in the country by GetEducated.com, a clearinghouse for information on online degrees.

University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC), has also been in the national spotlight:

· There was a wonderful feature of President Freeman Hrabowski in the Chronicle of Higher Education earlier this year.  
· In addition, the New York Times profiled UMBC and the Meyerhoff Program as an example of an institution combining both outstanding science and diversity.  
· The Washington Post profiled UMBC’s leadership and impact.

· And Money Magazine rated Catonsville as one of the Top 50 Best Places to Live, and gave much of the credit for that status to UMBC, noting that the university has become a dynamic research center, helping Catonsville attract high-tech firms and the jobs they bring.

As the University of Baltimore (UB) welcomes freshman students for the first time since 1975, it also celebrates the fact that the incoming class at the School of Law represents the highest level grade point average (GPA) and law school aptitude test (LSAT) scores in 15 years.
Frostburg State University (FSU) President Jonathan Gibralter announced that FSU will be establishing a scholarship fund to allow nontraditional students who receive two-year degrees from Allegany College of Maryland through the Turning Point Center to complete their bachelor’s degree at Frostburg.   In addition, FSU is now offering its B.S. in Early Childhood Education at the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown. 

The Coppin State University Presidential search is ongoing, with an announcement expected in the next month.  I want to thank Interim President Sadie Gregory for the job she has done in that capacity.  Next month will also bring the Investiture of Bowie State University (BSU) President Mickey Burnim.

Many USM institutions used the summer months for impressive outreach efforts.  Along with UMB’s Mini-Med School for Kids:

· University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) hosted high schoolers at its Summer Transportation Institute, a four-week course focused on an industry that accounts for one in every seven jobs in the U.S.

· Bowie State University (BSU) held the ExxonMobil Bernard Harris Summer Science Camp, which gave middle school students the opportunity to spend time with engineers and scientists as they conduct hands-on experiments, participate in highly interactive demonstrations, and receive an insider’s look at engineering and other science careers.
· At the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES), high school students took part in a Geographic Information System project, collecting data and using the latest software to address environmental concerns.
One final highlight I want to mention is the tremendous success we are having with the capital campaign.  This past year our institutions raised a total of $241 million against a target of $225 million.  Over the course of the campaign to date, we have raised about $780 million and are already almost half way toward our goal of $1.7 billion.

While one recent highlight is the $15 million Gates Foundation gift to IHV, made possible by the fantastic support of Jennie Hunter-Cevera and UMBI before IHV relocated to UMB, there are two specific UMCP gifts I want to note:

· $1 million from Cliff & Camille Kendal, primarily for scholarships; and

· $500,000 from Tom McMillen in support of the Leaders Program for high achieving students.

In addition, the USM Foundation has managed investments extraordinarily well in a challenging market.  For the year just ended, the return on our endowment investments was a whopping 22.5 percent, one of the highest in the nation.  As a means of comparison, the New York Times just reported that Harvard, frequently the leader of the pack, had a return of 23 percent this year. In the off chance you missed it, I point out that Harvard’s return and USMF’s return are essentially identical.  This is a great tribute to the USMF staff and the Foundation’s Investment Committee.  

Turning now to my report . . . 

Let me begin with the observation that this is perhaps a watershed year for the USM and higher education in Maryland.  On the one hand, the state faces a $1.5 billion deficit, which makes the possibility of significant budget cuts something we must consider.   On the other hand, our state leaders seem determined to find new sources of revenue to close this deficit and perhaps increase funding for important state priorities, which makes the prospect of a significant new investment in higher education a real possibility.

Our instructions from the Department of Budget and Management for the preparation of the FY 09 budget reflect the extremes in our possible fiscal fortunes.  We have been asked to prepare three budget scenarios starting with a “current services” budget reflecting a four percent increase in revenues.  This serves as the base case, which would cover most, but not all of our mandatory costs.  With this budget, there would be no funds for investment in enrollment growth, workforce development or quality enhancements to our campuses.  Starting with this base budget, we have also been asked to develop two other possibilities, an eight percent budget reduction scenario; and a five percent budget enhancement and enrollment growth scenario on top of the current services budget.  That’s a swing of almost 14 percentage points in our proposed funding.  

A detailed review of these budget scenarios will occur during the Board’s Finance Committee meeting on September 28th. At that time, the Committee is expected to make its budget recommendations to the full Board. The Board will need to convene in special session prior to October 5th, at a date to be determined, and act on the Finance Committee recommendations. Our budget will be submitted to the State on October 5th. 

Another reason this could be a watershed year for the USM is the existence of the Commission to Develop the Maryland Model for Funding Higher Education. As you know, with P.J. Hogan transitioning into his new position as USM’s Associate Vice Chancellor for Government Relations, Delegate John Bohannan has taken over as Chair of the Commission and Wayne Hockmeyer, founder of MedImmune, has assumed the position of Vice Chair.  Interestingly enough, the Commission is sometimes still referred to as the “Hogan Commission,” a testament to the respect everyone has for P.J. and for his commitment to higher education funding.

While the change in leadership has obviously had an impact on the work of the Commission, the overall priorities remain intact:

· Ensuring accessibility and affordability;

· Promoting policies to achieve national eminence;

· Reviewing options for a consistent and stable funding mechanism for higher education;

· Funding the State's historically black institutions at a level that is comparable and competitive with other public institutions.

This Commission represents a tremendous opportunity for the USM, and higher education more generally, to establish a long-term approach to critical issues, especially in terms of an adequate, predictable, stable funding stream.  We will continue to maintain a strong presence within the commission to help guide their efforts in the most productive and effective way possible.

In particular, I will have an opportunity in the coming weeks to offer a set of recommendations that USM would like to see in the final report.  While the development of these recommendations is still a work in progress and requires discussion with the Board, I’d like to begin that conversation today with a description of items that I believe should be included in the Commission’s recommendations:

1. Full funding guideline with at least 60 percent of each institution’s funds coming from General Funds.  This General Fund floor should extend to at least 70 percent for HBIs and those institutions serving high proportions of low income students.  Such funding would enable the USM to achieve its key strategic goals of quality, access, and affordability.  It would also enable the USM to address vital state priorities including workforce and economic development, improved healthcare delivery and attention to environmental concerns.

Note: This recommendation would require phase-in funding over a three to four year period and language that would make this level of funding an “expectation,” not just a guideline.

2. Full funding of the USM’s Enrollment Funding Initiative, which will allow the USM to address full enrollment demand and meet its commitment to providing greater access for Maryland students.

3. Comparable and competitive funding for the USM’s Historically Black Institutions, which will allow us to continue to enhance our HBIs and the quality educational experience they provide, which in turn will play a key role in overcoming the achievement gap that exists in the state.

4. A doubling of the State’s need-based financial aid programs, which would move Maryland from below the median to the top quartile among the states in need-based aid per capita.

5. A 10-year dedicated revenue stream of $200 million annually for PAYGO capital construction, which is critical if higher education is going to address its backlog of deferred maintenance, and build the facilities necessary to meet enrollment demands and to be competitive as a state in R&D and innovation. 

6. A reaffirmation of the Cade and Sellinger formulae that provide state support for the community colleges and the independent colleges and universities respectively.

7. And finally, an appropriate and transparent accountability system that tells the state what it is getting for its increased investment.

I would welcome the Board’s comments on this list of items after I complete my report.

In concluding my report, I would like to share some personal reflections on the USM and the role I hope it can play in addressing critical issues facing our state and nation.  I say personal reflections because at this stage in my life, I recognize that I am closer, much closer to the end of my professional career than the beginning.  There is a value in this recognition.  It causes one to appreciate how fleeting time is and how important it is to focus on things that are really important. I’ve spent a considerable amount of time this summer reflecting on what I would like to see us accomplish, together, in the time I have left to serve as Chancellor of USM.  By together, I mean the System, the Board, the presidents, and our institutions.  

Of course, there are our ongoing goals of quality, access, and affordability, the continuing need to press for adequate funding for our institutions, and the individual institutional goals and priorities.  All of these must and will continue to be a focus of our activities.  What I’m speaking about today is, in addition, a concerted and coordinated effort to address some of the critical issues that -- unchecked -- threaten the quality of life in the world our children and grandchildren will inherit from us.

Three such issues strike me as especially appropriate for us to focus on because they are issues we can directly impact.

The first is what I call the achievement gap.  By this, I mean the gap in college participation, retention and graduation rates between low income and under-represented minorities on the one hand and the general student population on the other hand.  Since in today’s world a college degree has become almost a requirement for securing a well paying job and enjoying a high quality of life, this persistent gap poses a grave threat to our nation and state.  Unless this gap is closed, we will create a permanent underclass that belies our heritage as a land of opportunity and an upwardly mobile society.  Moreover, it will mean we will not have the highly skilled workforce necessary to sustain our leadership in the intensely competitive global economy.  If we focus our talent and attention on this issue we can make a difference. 

The second issue is our state’s competitiveness.  Right now, we are in an enviable position.  Maryland is a leader, at or near the top in most of the indices that measure success in the knowledge economy.  But there are storm clouds on the horizon.  While we continue to excel in the quality and quantity of our academic research, we have slipped badly in comparison to some other states in our ability to transfer that research into products and services that drive economic growth.  Also, our state faces the prospect of huge shortfalls in areas of the workforce critical to our economic future and quality of life.  Moreover, the competition is not standing still.  Other states are making significant investments to build their capacity for innovation through targeted investments in technology transfer and workforce development.  If we focus our energies on insuring that Maryland remains a leader in the knowledge economy, we can make a difference.

The third issue is one that has gained increasing attention and relevance in recent years. It is climate change.  This is an issue that is especially important for Maryland because of environmental concerns related to the Chesapeake Bay, the state’s poor air quality, and the fact that we are a high net importer of energy.  This is also an issue of great importance to our Governor and other elected officials.  The USM can be an especially important resource in helping our state come to terms with the impact of climate change.  Through our education and research programs, we can develop and promulgate new strategies for addressing environmental challenges.  And, through our commitment to best practices in the use of energy, we can become a model for others to emulate.  Indeed, I think no entity in our state is in a better position to exhibit leadership on the huge and complex issues of climate change.  Here again, with a coordinated and collaborative effort, we can make a difference.

If you share my belief in the importance of these issues and their relevance as priorities for USM in the coming years, I would like your blessing to work with my colleagues to develop a set of integrated initiatives and strategies aimed at addressing these items and a set of benchmarks by which we can measure our progress.  This agenda is especially appropriate for a university system.  There is a role for each institution to play and it is an agenda where, working in collaboration, we can produce results that demonstrate that the whole is greater than the sum of the parts.

So, Mr. Chairman and members of the Board, as I noted at the beginning of my remarks, this could well be a watershed year for the USM.  To be sure we have challenges galore, including the fiscal deficit.  But, we also have great opportunities to increase and stabilize support for our institutions.  And, we have the prospect of creating what I believe is an important and exciting agenda that can make a difference in quality of life in Maryland for future generations. 

As always, the leadership and advocacy of the Board will be immensely important as we navigate through the uncertainties and chart a course for success in this especially challenging year. 

Mr. Chairman . . . this ends my report.

